INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 17 APRIL 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor C Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Crookdake, Dodd, Glover, B Hodgson and Martlew.

ALSO PRESENT:
.Mrs J Holland, Chairman of Carlisle Parish Councils Association.

IOS.23/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillors E Mallinson, S Fisher and Councillor G Prest, the portfolio holder for Infrastructure, Environment and Transport.

 IOS.24/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 27 February and 24 March 2003 were noted.

IOS.25/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

IOS.26/03
CALL-INS

There were no matters which had been subject to call-in.

IOS.27/03
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.22/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April – 31 July 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

Members referred to KD.038/03 – Transportation Issues and suggested that the Committee should have an opportunity to consider this matter.  In particular, they emphasised the importance of scrutinising the transporatation issues which are linked with major developments.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer investigate and liase with the Chairman on the most appropriate way for the Committee to consider KD.038/03 – Transportation Issues and particularly transportation issues associated with major developments.

IOS.28/03
EXECUTIVE RESPONSE – PROPOSED TALKIN CONSERVATION AREA

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s decision (EX.031/03) that the Talkin area is not designated as a Conservation Area and that a further consultation be held with residents over possible Conservation Area designation in two year times, be noted.

IOS.29/03
EXECUTIVE RESPONSE – AMENITY LIGHTING PROGRAMME

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s decision on the Amenity Lighting Programme for 2003/04 be noted.

IOS.30/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented an Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2002/03, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted.

IOS.31/03
BRAMPTON CONSERVATION AREA REVIEW

The Conservation Officer submitted report P.19/03 outlining the process undertaken by the City Council for the public consultation exercise as part of the review of the Brampton Conservation Area.  The Executive would be making a decision on the enlargement of the Conservation Area at their meeting on 28 April 2003.

Mr Messenger detailed the methods which had been used to consult the public and other agencies, including the County Council and the Parish Council.  The level of response had been good, although the County Council had not responded to the consultation.  There were a few negative comments on the consultation process, with one householder objecting as he had not received the consultation information or known about the public exhibition.

Mrs Holland, Chairman of Carlisle Parish Councils Association, stated that she was happy with the consultation process.

In response to Members’ questions, Mr Messenger advised that proposals had been featured in the Parish Council newsletter which is widely distributed to households in the area.  Members suggested that the exhibition could have been opened to the public for longer hours to cover some evenings and weekends.

Members also expressed concern that the County Council had not responded to the consultation.

RESOLVED – (1) That the process for enlarging the Conservation area in Brampton and for strengthening the City Council’s policies to protect and enhance the Conservation be endorsed, subject to officers taking on board the Committee’s comments about extending the opening hours of future public exhibitions.

(2)
That the Executive be made aware of the Committee’s concerns that the County Council had failed to provide a response to the consultation.

(3)
That the Committee is content not to see the details of any future Conservation Area Reviews unless there is a significant change in policy of practice for determining and consulting on these areas.

IOS.32/03
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW

With reference to Minute IOS.007/03 the Head of Economic and Community Development reported (ECD.11/03) on progress on the Supporting Communities Best Value Review.

Ms Elliot reminded Members that the Review had been given a closer focus and a revised scope.  The Review Team had examined the regeneration activities undertaken by the Council and its partners to support communities in the most deprived parts of the District.

The Review Team had identified a number of priorities for action which need to be grasped now if Carlisle is to take advantage of important opportunities.  The Team proposed that work is undertaken with partners on a number of these priorities for action.  

Ms  Elliot then highlighted the unique nature of the Supporting Communities Review and suggested that it would be beneficial to invite the Audit Commission to review progress and provide constructive advice on further stages of the review.

Members expressed concern that the Review was confusing in that it did not state clearly where we are now and what the key issues are for the future.  There was a recognition of the unique nature of the Supporting Communities Review as it crosses so many aspects of the Council’s services and a large number of agencies outwith the Council.  

There was discussion on the need to step back and look at what the Council is doing now, review involvement, extract good practice and identify what the Council should be doing in a different way.   However, there are difficulties in doing this effectively whilst doing the work necessary to support communities and engaging with the numerous agencies involved to ensure that opportunities are grasped and resources secured. 

There was discussion on how to address this situation and the resources which may be required at both strategic and administrative levels to progress the Review.  The Executive Director, Ms Mooney, was in attendance at the meeting and she advised that she could provide some strategic support and would investigate the resource situation.

Members welcomed the proposal to invite the Audit Commission to review progress and give advice on progressing the Review.  They suggested that the Audit Commission should also be invited to review how the Council’s interactions with partner agencies are working.

Members then commented on the Carlisle Housing Association Neighbourhood Plans which were currently being developed and highlighted the importance of consultation on these documents which would be key to the whole issue of supporting communities.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Committee are not happy with the progress of the Review, but recognise the time and resource problems of this unique Best Value Review.  The Executive Director will provide some strategic support and investigate the resource situation, liasing with the Chairman on progress.

(2) That the Audit Commission be invited to review progress to date in the Council’s work to support deprived communities and to advise how best to proceed with the review in the light of the actions now being undertaken to improve service delivery.  The Audit Commission should also be invited to review how the Council’s interactions with partner agencies are working.

(3)  That the Head of Economic and Community Development, in consultation with the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer investigate how to arrange discussions between this Committee and partner agencies.

(4)  That the Executive be asked to consider developing a series of outreach activities with local communities so that ideas can be shared, progress with initiatives tracked and satisfaction with services determined.

(5)  That the Head of Economic and Community Development liase with Carlisle Housing Association officers on the consultations to be held on Neighbourhood Plans.

(6)  That the Committee note the actions taken to focus resources on the following priorities:

(a) Development with CHA and other partners, of the actions, resources and outcomes resulting from Neighbourhood Plans;

(b) Clarifying the role of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership as both a vehicle and a catalyst in bringing the partners together and endorsing the combined actions of all the parties;

(c) Clarification of priorities and actions relating to the work of health partners in the most deprived parts of the district.

(d) The priorities of the City and County Councils need to be understood and addressed by both parties.  This is enabled through the Community Support Officers Forum and other joint work to coordinate interventions in the most deprived areas.

(e) Development with partners of a robust action plan to address the identified needs of the most deprived parts of the District and to secure the commitment of the NWDA in matching the targeted activities of partners.

(7)  That the Committee note the “Supporting Communities in Carlisle” paper attached as Appendix 1 to ECD.11/03 as the basis of a framework for action governing interventions to tackle high levels of deprivation.

IOS.33/03
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

Further to Minute OSM.09/03 when the Overview and Management Committee had scoped the Planning Services Best Value Review, the Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report (P.18/03) on progress with the Review and on a work programme to undertake the Review.

Mr Hardman set out the following five themes for the Review and within these themes, the key areas for review, issues to be investigated, information requirements, lead section and other individuals and agencies involved:

A  - Focussing on what matters to Local People

B – Assuring the Quality of Development

C – Enhancing Customer Care

D – Reducing Delay in Service Provision

E – Reinforcing Management Systems to assure Quality

Members commended Mr Hardman on the clarity of his report, stating that it would be a useful tool for progressing the Review.  In response to a Member’s question on timescales for each of the key areas for Review, Mr Hardman stated that he hoped to provide an indication of timescales in the report to the June meeting of the Committee.  He also undertook to consider if comparisons could be made with organisations other than Local Authorities at the Compare stage of the process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the tasks outlined in report P.18/03 be progressed as part of the Planning Services Best Value Review.

(2)  That the next report to the meeting of the Committee in June 2003 provide an indication of timescales for each Key Area for Review.

IOS.34/03
DRAFT COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT (CPA) SELF ASSESSMENT

RESOLVED – That it be noted that this item had been withdrawn from the agenda as it would be considered at an informal workshop, to which all Overview and Scrutiny Members will be invited, on 24 April 2003 at 10.00 am.

IOS.35/03
MONITORING RURAL POLICY – PROGRESS ON “ECONOMIC PROSPERITY” AND “INFRASTRUCTURE, ENVIRONMENT AND TRANSPORT” THEMES

The Head of Economic and Community Development introduced Ms Claire Rankin, Rural Community Support Officer.

Ms Rankin then presented a report as part of a series of position statements on the Rural Strategy Action Plans approved by the Council in April 2002.  A full staff complement was now in place allowing the Rural Strategy to be given the profile and priority needed to effectively deliver the actions outlined.

An overview of the overarching policy issues which would influence how, what and when actions were implemented was provided. 

Ms Rankin then explained progress on the “Economic Prosperity” and “Infrastructure, Environment and Transport” themes in the Strategy.

A Member stated that transportation was an issue of concern to people in the rural area.  Ms Rankin advised that there was not currently any consultation being undertaken on what people in the rural area want with regard to transportation, although similar consultations had been undertaken in the past.  She advised that Countryside Agency Transport grants were available to Parish Councils.  

Mrs Holland, Chairman of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association, added that Parish Councils need to work together to take up grants and that Ms Rankin was encouraging this to happen.  The Parish Councils had experienced some frustration with the County Council regarding the administration of the transportation grants.  

RESOLVED – That progress with the “Economic Prosperity” and “Infrastructure, Environment and Transport” themes within the Rural Policy be noted.

IOS.36/03
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 2002/03

With reference to Minute OSM.17/03, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented a Report entitled “Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2002/03”. 

The Report summarised the progress of Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year 2002/03, highlighting work which had been done through undertaking and monitoring Best Value Reviews and Actions Plans, Monitoring Performance and individual Subject Reviews or Enquiries.  Details of the improvements agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop held on 28 January 2003 were also provided.

Dr Taylor referred to Members Training, stating that it had not been addressed as Members had hoped during 2002/03 and this it would be a priority in 2003/04.

A Member  stated that Overview and Scrutiny could benefit from input by local Ward Members and that this may be possible if Members were kept better informed of what was going on within their Wards.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2002/03 be noted.

IOS.37/03
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman then provided information on a number of forthcoming training events and invited Members to attend the courses if they so wished.

The Chairman and Members then thanked Dr Taylor and Mrs MacKay for their officers support to the Committee over the municipal year.  They then paid tribute to the contributions which Councillor G Prest, the Infrastructure, Environment and Transport portfolio holder, had made to the Committee and to the City Council as a whole.

Finally, Members thanked the Chairman for her work throughout the year.

RESOLVED – That the Committee Clerk write to Councillor G Prest, on behalf of the Committee, to thank him for his input and advice to the Committee and the Council.

(Meeting ended at 12.20)

